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This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 

Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman Vanderwende called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance and reminded those seeking education credits to sign the sign-in sheet. 

Approval of Minutes:
Commissioner O’Neill was not present at the August meeting and asked that the minutes be corrected to reflect his absence.

A motion was presented and seconded to approve the minutes from the August 07, 2012 Full Commission meeting. Minutes were approved unanimously.

A motion was presented and seconded to move agenda bullet #3 Public Hearing Pursuant to Governor Markell’s Executive Order 36 – Regulatory Reform Review to after adjournment as that is when the hearing will take place. The motion was passed and agenda bullet #3 was moved to after adjournment.

Discussion and Action Items:
Presentation Regarding the Revised NRCS 590 Nutrient Management Standard

Chairman Vanderwende introduced Mark Davis, who provided the following:

The 590 Standard is not unique to Delaware; every state has been asked to develop a 590 Standard to match federal standards. He added that Delaware is already pretty close to the federal standards, and he introduced Sally Kepfer of the Dover NRCS office. She discussed the following: 

NRCS revises their 590 Standard every four or five years. Any time that a federal standard is created, the states have a year to enact that standard, if applicable. The federal 590 Standard came out in January 2012, so they have until January 2013 to make the revisions for Delaware. The Standard goes through public review then gets put in the Federal Register, then has a 45 day comment period. This Standard came out once and was retracted shortly thereafter; it was brought back out by the Sierra 17 group, added to the Federal Register and then they look at all of the public and private comments and go from there. This is different from normal Nutrient Management Policy (those standards are called 590). Someone decided that these standards need to be looked at differently, and that you don’t put all of the details in the Standard. So, if you wanted to look at the NRCS Standard and see all that it entails, you would have to look at National Nutrient Management Policy and National Instructions. You have to look at all three; you cannot just look at one part. She added that she can provide all three sections to anyone that is interested in them. They are on the National NRCS website and she will add them to the Delaware NRCS website under Agronomy.

She described the “4 Rs” that the Standard is supposed to emphasize: the Right amount; the Right source; the Right placement;

and the Right timing. Nutrient application is supposed to look at two things: yield goal and risk assessment. They have a new thing called “adaptive nutrient management”; it is something a land owner can do if they want to, and it means they can try something new on their land and show that it works scientifically or agronomically. Then they can provide it to NRCS and it can be adopted. Currently there is one risk assessment: the Phosphorous Site Index, or P Index. There is a new tool called the Nitrogen Leaching Index.

She added that there are three significant changes to the Delaware 590 Standard: Nutrients cannot be applied to frozen or snow covered ground, or saturated soils; but there can be exceptions when conservation measures are installed. Right now the Commission allows that; they have a set of guidelines the cover winter applications. For example if it has been a wet year and there is a stockpile of liquid manure, it can be applied when the Commission is notified and it has been written into the nutrient management plan. What is new is that DNREC now has to approve any exceptions granted by NRCS; so for example, if NRCS says application can be made to flat ground or within a certain timeframe, it would have to be approved by DNREC. This is because it is written into the Standard that they have to seek approval from the water quality agency; in this case, DNREC. This will not be a relationship exclusive to DNREC and NRCS, they will also include the Delaware Department of Agriculture, the Nutrient Management Commission and other groups. Minimum factors to be considered are: organic residue and living cover already exists in the Commission’s regulations; amount and form of nutrients to apply already exists in the Commission’s regulations; adequate setbacks to protect local water, and sloping ground is not currently there. The Phosphorous Site Index will be required to be run for the 590 Standard when it is in an area of the State where water quality is known to be impaired which is basically the entire state of Delaware. A Phosphorous Site Index must also be run whenever the phosphorous application exceeds recommendations provided by the University of Delaware; however, they have been provided with a pre-screening tool which says that if you meet a certain set of requirements, an index is not necessary. So for example, if you are applying within the UofD recommendations and there is no manure application, you do not have to run a P index. They can keep the Soil Site Index as it stands today and she went through the current soil site levels. And as long as it is recommended by the University of Delaware, starter phosphorous can still be used pre-planting or at time of planting. This particular factor is still under review by the University, although Ms. Kepfer guesses that it will be somewhere in the 30- to 50-lb range. If you have a high PSI, you will have to do three things:

· Develop a plan to decrease the soil test phosphorous for the production and harvesting of crops;

· Show the BMPs needed to decrease phosphorous transport and loss;

· Show the amount of (inaudible) that would be needed in doing a nitrogen-based plan versus a phosphorous-based plan.

She explained that there may not be a solution to reduction of soil test phosphorous in the State of Delaware; they may have to just do the best that they can with the recommendations of the University of Delaware. She added that NRCS can recommend Best Management Practices (BMP)s, but recommendations are not mandatory. (In a CAFO plan, there are recommended practices and required practices). The most controversial aspect of the 590 Standard is that somewhere within it, there has to be no phosphorous application. She reiterated that they are looking at still being able to apply starter phosphorous. She said that they are looking at if you have land that is very high PSI, you would not be able to apply phosphorous; and that would mean that you would not be able to apply manure.

The Leaching Index is new and the way they were told to do it in the National Standard is to look at the soil loss equation (Russell 2). You go through Russell 2 and pull a leaching index out of it; basically you have very high, high, medium, and low. This basically corresponds to hydrologic soil groups A, B, C, and D. These groups measure how quickly water moves down through the soil profile; A would be sandy soils, with D being clay soils. If D soils are drained, they are usually dropped to a C. DNREC also wanted to look to see how excellent recharge areas fit into this scenario; they are working with Diane Shields, NRCS’ Soil Scientist to overlay our soils with the recharge areas to see what they come up with. If you know your predominant soil in the field, you will know what your leaching index is; this is for timing and you want to apply as close to planting as possible. This will not prevent a landowner from applying prior to planting. The only thing they are looking at is the very high level which is sandy soils, where things like split application of nitrogen would be required; which is what most landowners are doing already. They don’t expect this to change the way that most farmers are currently applying nitrogen. 

NRCS has met twice already with DNREC and DDA where Robert (Baldwin) has sat in to represent the Commission; tonight is the first time that the full Commission has seen this presentation, and next week it will be seen by DPI. The Standard is in draft form and a better draft will be formulated in the coming two to three weeks, and then there will be a meeting for all interested parties. She expects that some consultants would like to attend, as well as some of the Commissioners. She projects the end of September for an updated draft and meeting to gain feedback and to see in which the direction the group wants to go. After that, Ms. Kepfer will prepare the final draft which will go out for a 45-day public review; she will look at the comments, and prepare the final document for submission January 2013.

Commissioner Keen asked if a farmer wants to participate in any of NRCS’ cost share, they must follow these new guidelines. He further stated that nutrient management regulations are null in that as long as application beats three-year uptake, application can occur. Ms. Kepfer responded that he is correct; a farmer can apply according to State regulation only if they do not want to participate in NRCS funding. She clarified that this applies to nutrient management only; you can still be cost shared for cover crops and other NRCS programs. Irrigation water management, however, is tied to nutrient management. If you want cost share for a new irrigation water system, you would have to abide by the new 590 nutrient management standard. Mark Davis added that EPA is required under their own new directive to review all State Standards as part of their charge. They are particularly interested in application, and they are still reviewing five of the State of Delaware’s Standards in that regard. He said that the nutrient management CAFO Standard will undoubtedly have to match the National 590 Standard. 

Commissioner Vanderwende thanked Ms. Kepfer for her presentation.

Presentation on P-Site Index

Mark Davis introduced Dr. Amy Shober, who was hired by the University of Delaware as their new Nutrient Management Specialist, replacing Dr. Binford. He added that she is a PhD Scientist from Florida and a graduate of the University of Delaware; she has been a part of the meetings involving the rewriting of the 590 Standard, and the p-index portion of that rewrite.

Dr. Shober stated that her presentation will focus on two items: the pre-screening tool; and the alignment of the psi ratings and interpretations, mainly with respect to having a cut-off point where no more phosphorous is applied. 

Currently in Delaware, a high phosphorous soil is defined as any soil with a phosphorous content of 150 fiv or greater. For phosphorous management, one can choose to go with the current three-year crop removal; or they can run a phosphorous site index and follow the recommended phosphorous management strategy which is sometimes beneficial to a grower because he can go back to a nitrogen-based nutrient management plan instead of phosphorous-based. What has been proposed by NRCS is a required phosphorous site index on all fields unless: phosphorous is applied at University of Delaware recommended rates; or if no manure is applied in the rotation. 

The first part of the presentation dealt with the pre-screening tool:

With the new pre-screening tool, you have to document an agronomic need for phosphorous and at 150 fiv, you would be above agronomic need. There are four soil test categories used at the University of Delaware: low, medium, optimum, and excessive (150 fiv). The University’s interpretation of that would be that application of phosphorous at this high fiv level would be unprofitable, and with the exception of some starter fertilizer, phosphorous application on those soils would not be recommended by the University. The University is using 100 fiv as the cutoff point for phosphorous application; and soils under 100 fiv may or may not be recommended for phosphorous application dependent on the crop. She provided some sample recommendations:

· Grain corn with a broadcast phosphorous application using banded rates would require half of the listed value (she referenced her PowerPoint slide for further information). As you increase yield and expected yield, the recommended phosphorous application also increases. As soil test p increases, the recommended phosphorous application decreases.

At 50 fiv, you would be in the optimum category and should have enough phosphorous to sustain healthy crop growth. She explained that if you are irrigating corn with a yield of 200 – 250 bushels per acre, some phosphorous application would still be recommended; but, if you were planning for a 160 bushel yield and your fiv is at 60, there would be no phosphorous application recommended. If you did want to apply phosphorous, you would have to run the p-site index.

· Small grain soybean double cropped – same situation where as the expected yield increases, so does the amount of phosphorous recommended for application increases; and phosphorous application recommendation decreases as soil test p value increases. So with an expected yield of 50 – 60 bushels per acre in the 90 fiv range, there would still be some level of phosphorous application recommended. 

· Vegetable crops are done a little differently; only the categories (low, medium, optimum, and excessive) are used instead of fiv value. Anything in the excessive category would have a no fertilizer recommendation; in the optimum range (50 – 100 fiv), there would be some amount of fertilizer recommended for most vegetable crops. Even in the excessive category, the University would recommend starter p for specific crops. It is not written that this crop would get a specific amount of starter p; it is left up to interpretation by the individual agents or crop consultants to help the farmer determine the proper amount of starter p to apply. 

Sr. Shober wanted to illustrate where Delaware soils are falling within the pre-screening tool.

She showed The Statewide Soil Test P Summary for samples that are agronomic only, containing no lawn or landscape samples, and all of the samples were run through the University of Delaware Soil Testing Lab. Although there are many more samples run in the State of Delaware, she can only provide results for samples that were run through the University lab. Referring to one of her slides, she pointed out that in the chart, light blue is low; gold is medium; blue is optimum; and brown is excessive. A lot of Delaware soils are falling in the excessive category; these numbers cannot be broken down in to impacted acres because they deal with specific fields. The trend for the past decade has been that the majority of Delaware soils fall within the optimum and excessive categories. Looking at this data on a county-to-county basis, there are more soils in the optimum and excessive categories in Sussex County than in Kent or than in New Castle Counties. In fact, phosphorous application would be recommended for more than half of New Castle County soils; but that percentage is much smaller in Sussex County. 

The second part of Dr. Shober’s presentation dealt with the psi ratings and interpretations, mainly with the cutoff at very high. She referenced The Phosphorous Index Training Manual written by Sims and Leedham in 2002; which was used to break out the phosphorous site index into four risk categories: low, medium, high, and very high. 

· If you have a low rating, you can apply at n-based rates, so you can apply manure based on the nitrogen needs of your crops;

· If you have a medium rating, you end up with nitrogen-based nutrient management at no more than one year out of three, and phosphorous-based the other two years, which is based on crop removal or soil test p recommendations (whichever is greater);

· If you have a high rating, you are restricted to phosphorous-based nutrient management;

· If you have a very high rating, the University recommends no phosphorous application. However, in the nutrient management law, you are still allowed three year crop removal phosphorous application on those soils. Mark Davis added that this is the one category where NRCS is contemplating a 590 Standard change, related to p site index. 

Dr. Shober explained that there is no comprehensive database of the psi ratings that are being taken throughout the state. She added that the best data available is actually ten years old now, and was done as part of a research project by April Leedham who visited seven farms and ran the p site index on 272 fields which were spread across the entire state and covered approximately 14,000 acres. (Dr. Shober referenced her PowerPoint slide). Since the data was collected on seven farms; the practices, application of manure, etc. on any given farm is much more uniform than if data was collected on 272 random fields across the state. The data shows that about 78% of the psi rates were low; 6% were medium; 7% were high; and 9% were very high (Dr. Shober feels this 9% figure is very conservative in how many would be impacted because they were designated on only seven farms rather than a random sample across the state). 

Another thing studied by Ms. Leedham was whether or not the farmer was planning on the application of manure in the season when the psi ratings were taken. In 96% of the fields, the farmers were not planning on manure application; with 96% of the samples planning no manure application, the psi ratings were low and only ½ of 1% came out high. In the 79 fields planning manure application, it shifted a little to the high and very high side; but 34% of those fields came out as low and 32% of those fields in the very high category. 

The good thing about the p site index is that when we get a very high rating, we can look at the source and the site characteristics that are causing that very high rating. It’s possible that implementing additional BMPs, or making small changes to management practices could help them get moved back into the high or medium categories; keeping them out of the very high category. 

NRCS has provided data from 27 fields (8 farms covering about 450 acres in Sussex County only) where psi tests were ran, and Dr. Shober was able to look at those soil ratings. Only one of the 27 fields came out as very high and there is a better distribution of the fields between low, medium, and high. Every field came out with an fiv above 150, but there were still fields in this data set with low risk. One field had a very high rating at 363 fiv, but there was actually a field that had 850; in the medium category, they had 672 on a field that came out as medium risk; even in the low category, there was a field at 375 fiv. The important thing to note about this is that the p site index is using site and source characteristics to define risk; whereas the alternate would have been they assign a soil test p level above which we can no longer add any manure, and it would be well below 375 or 850 fiv. So it is in their best interest to keep working with the p site index even if they have to limit manure application on some fields. 

Sally Kepfer (NRCS) contacted some of the consultants to provide data showing what they are seeing in the fields this season. This provided an approximation of how many fields were being looked at. The 2 sites in New Castle County were no-manure application sites, and 94 to 100% of those fields were coming out as low risk. This bears out the theory that if you are applying at U of D recommended rates and you are not applying manure, there is no need to run a p site index because you are going to be a low risk. There was only one consultant that reported a very high rating on 10% of between 100 and 200 fields (this is an estimate, and these fields had manure applied). In Kent County, 14% were high, and they also applied manure. 

The final part of her presentation dealt with a grant that the University of Delaware is part of, which is funded by the USDA from the Conservation Innovation Grant Program. The University is being encouraged as part of a national initiative, to look at the phosphorous site index. Sometime in the near future, NRCS is going to require that all phosphorous site indexes are evaluated; the index has not yet been evaluated in Delaware, and neither have many of the indexes in the Chesapeake Bay Watershed. There was a national call for grant proposals to look at the phosphorous site index; updating it, improving it, evaluating it, making sure that it is doing its job. This came about because as some states evaluated their indexes, it came to light that they were not properly predicting phosphorous loss; they would come out low even though they were measuring very high levels of phosphorous coming off of their fields. So a couple of bad eggs decided that the index wasn’t working and that they were going to go back to a phosphorous threshold. Luckily, they were persuaded otherwise, but they now require the evaluation of p site indexes across the country. Pennsylvania actually led the charge and Delaware teamed up with the six states in the Chesapeake Bay Watershed region, and they received funding in the amount of approximately $830,000 over the next few years to look at their p site indexes. They now have funding to look at specific phosphorous loss sites, where they can measure phosphorous loss at the edge of a field, and to use that data to go back and look at the index. They can also use a couple of models that have been developed and used to simulate phosphorous loss data, and also to determine which parts of the index might be working the best; what might be weak and what might need to be retuned. There may be a call on a national level to revise the structure of the index; but the good news is that it would require minimal changes in the data that they are inputting into the index. Data currently collected at the field by crop consultants, planners, etc. would be the same data that would be required to be input into the updated index. And part of this grant would be to determine the impact of the new site index on nutrient management plans across the entire Bay region. Dr. Shober thanked everyone that provided data for her presentation since she has only held her position for about a month. She is very excited to be in Delaware and she provided the Commissioners with her contact information; she is eager to help both the Commission and the grower community.

Commissioner Keen noted that he had been invited to Dr. Shober’s phosphorous site index meeting, and apologized that he was unable to attend. He is bothered that within the index there is no definition for cool season crops. He said that there is a definite response to phosphorous in cool season crops, even if the field is above 150 fiv; and he believes that leeway should be in the index. He referred to her presentation and said that where the consultant would recommend application on corn, he wouldn’t make the same application recommendation on soybeans because they are in a warmer soil and the phosphorous is going to be more available. He is concerned that it is all “book numbers,” and does not allow for wet years and other anomalies. Secondly, he is bothered by is that plan writers have a lot of hoops to jump through…he suggested testing the writers to see if they are qualified; because he thinks that in 30 seconds, he can walk into a field, get a lay of that field, read a soil test on it, look at the soil survey, and he can tell you whether it is a high risk or a low risk site. He added that Delaware agriculture has stepped up to the plate immensely, and he feels that now they have everyone’s attention and it’s time to “put the squeeze on them some more”. Dr. Shober understands his frustration and what she is trying to show is that if the Commission decides to conform to the National 590 Standard that is coming in the near future, that this is the kind of impact that it would have. She continued that as a group, they may decide not to go that route…and she suggested that Mark (Davis) could speak to the CAFO implications and impact. She was asked to just lay the information on the table with regard to the National 590 Standard and the impact it would present to Delaware. She added that she knows phosphorous recommendations provided by the University can be improved upon, it will take research and they have to find funding for that research; but the University is not opposed to looking at their own numbers…working with agents and consultants to fine tune them and put them a little more in line with what the growers are seeing in response to those applications. Dr. Shober added that this is the type of feedback that she welcomes, so they can take these kinds of things into consideration down the line. She stated that Delaware has some of the highest phosphorous application recommendations in the Chesapeake Bay region. 

Commissioner Baker shares the concerns of Commissioner Keen because historically, the role of the Commission has been to defend agricultural profitability. Commissioner Baker is bothered by the 590 Standard because they didn’t see it coming, and they have limited input. Politically, he feels that they have to be careful how they take this out because up until now they were defending the agricultural interest, and this Standard is going to create a lot of work that he wouldn’t even begin to do himself; thank goodness they do have qualified consultants to meet this task. His interpretation of what he saw was that it is pretty complicated and will affect more than the 3- or 4% predicted. He feels that this will be a burden on the people regulated by the Commission. Sally Kepfer responded that almost all of the farmers have run the phosphorous site index and that they are doing it now; so the workload for the phosphorous site index is not going to change very much. The biggest problem is going to occur with the very high level soils. Commissioner Keen said that he understands that for Delaware; but it is not the same in Maryland. There, when you run a soil test, you have to pump that test result into every site index and redo them all. He is concerned that Delaware is eventually going to be forced into performing the same steps that other states in the Chesapeake Bay region perform. Secretary Kee wondered what made Commissioner Keen say that because he has resisted all kinds of things. He hears Commissioner Keen’s point, but he thinks it is not a knee jerk response that Delaware is automatically going to do what every other state does. He added that just because Maryland is doing something, doesn’t mean that Delaware is going to do it…federal or no federal. Mark Davis stated that he can tell him that Delaware hasn’t even begun to do what Maryland is doing with their phosphorous site index. 

Commissioner Baker cautioned the Commission that he doesn’t want any background noise that this is some new regulation that is going to affect everybody with this new 590 Standard. Secretary Kee said he doesn’t know where 590 comes from except that is an NRCS deal. He added that nothing to do with Sally or any of the Delaware people, but he is concerned with any federal program that lays on top of them. He added that this Commission has a position that they want to take to NRCS or anybody else. He suggested that the Technical Committee could respond and make those comments known; it may not do any good, but at least their concerns would be on record. He added that compliance with 590 concerns cost sharing on just nutrient management type NRCS programs. Sally Kepfer said it also includes irrigation management. Commissioner Keen stated that a lot of farmers have applied for irrigation assistance and Secretary Kee said that it needs to be better in his opinion. Sally Kepfer reminded the Commission that NRCS replaces an irrigation system that has been in use for five or more years at 50% cost share; and they can also pay to run irrigation water management, but she is unsure of the percentage for cost share. As far as nutrient management, she said that they don’t cost share a normal nutrient management plan, just above and beyond that. She said that NRCS has different tiers, and the farther up into the tiers you get, the more you would be cost shared; it’s at a rate of $5- to $15.00 per acre to implement nutrient management practices. Secretary Kee is concerned about the impact of 590 on CAFOs where it could have a far greater impact. Mark Davis stated that it is less than you might think because there are not a lot of land application CAFO Notices of Intent; most of them are standard or general. He is concerned that this may lead into one set of standards for CAFOs and another set of standards for non-CAFOs. Sally Kepfer added that with regard to very high fiv soils, they may be able to do a best management practice which may be a filter strip installed annually or bi-annually. So there may be options even if your soil is very high that will bring you back into high or medium categories to continue to apply manure. Secretary Kee agreed with Commissioner Baker that all of this does change the character of what the Commission has been responsible for. Commissioner Baker stressed that the roll out of this and the education is going to be very important. Secretary Kee pointed out that the most telling slide of Dr. Shober’s presentation was the breakdown by County; he said that it is going to be particularly challenging in Sussex County.

Chairman Vanderwende thanked Dr. Shober for a very good presentation.

Administrator’s Report: 

Mark Davis outlined the Administrator’s Report (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes).

He commended Ben Coverdale and Lauren Torres for their work on CAFO audits and refining the Delaware Park permit so that it can serve as a skeleton for poultry permits. 

Secretary Kee said that they took a second look at the Delaware Park permit a few weeks ago, and they are regrouping and reevaluating what has been written to date. He added that within the next few weeks, he feels that they will have a draft ready to present to the Commission for their approval. Mark Davis added that the new CAFO guidelines did not come out until May, and they were trying to have this permit match those federal guidelines and Delaware regulations. 

Public Comments: 

Bill Angstadt: “I’d like to come back to your point which is related to Secretary Kee’s. So who does this 590 actually apply to? Outside of cost share, the 590 drives the CNMP, which every CAFO has to have, right?”

Mark Davis: “Well we don’t use that term, but yes… (inaudible). Yes, every CAFO has to have one. 
Bill Angstadt: “So every CAFO would come under this revised Delaware 590.”

Mark Davis: “Potentially. The changes we are talking about are related to application, and very few CAFO permits have land application associated with the permit. Most of them are general permits only. So the changes they’re talking about, that were presented tonight related to 590 don’t really apply to CAFOs.”

Bill Angstadt: “But it can potentially affect where that manure is going on somebody else’s land.”

Mark Davis: “It could.”

Bill Angstadt: “And, Mr. Secretary, there is a provision in NRCS for states to ask for variances, even from the National Standard which could be something this Commission could consider.”

Secretary Kee: “Thank you, Bill, that’s kind of what I was alluding to. But that’s right.”

Next Meeting: The next regular Full Commission meeting will be October 02, 2012 at 7:00 pm.

Adjournment:
Chairman Vanderwende adjourned the meeting at 08:07 pm. 

Approved,

B. Vanderwende, Chairman

Delaware Nutrient Management Commission

LT/psd

Public Hearing Pursuant to Governor Markell’s Executive Order 36 – Regulatory Reform Review

Mark Davis asked that anyone who is staying for the hearing sign in on the Public Hearing Sign In Sheet.

Secretary Kee: “Back in June, Governor Markell signed Executive Order 36. That’s requiring each State Agency to seek public input on the regulations, and also it requires all of us within an Agency to review the regulations. And of course this started really in response to the business community and others to streamline the regulations, or eliminate ones that no longer serve a purpose. So Executive Order 36 was delivered. Now our Agency…each Agency is supposed to have a hearing in each County, and we have done that. We had a general hearing in Sussex, Kent, and New Castle back in August. We have three environments or places where we thought we would give the people interested in horse racing, at the close of those Commission meetings, a chance to comment.  And because this is a special audience and the full Commission, give any of the Commissioners or the audience which is now down to one…which was not our experience in the other Counties. And I will say this; (inaudible) we had no criticism of our regulations; we had two people ask for more regulations, and they were related to food safety and farmer’s markets. and something very specific. And we had a couple of people say we’re doing a great job; they just came out because they thought (inaudible). So, we haven’t really attracted a lot of people. But the thing about regulations, sometimes they’re there for…a lot of times for a real reason; they have a purpose in protecting the environment, in protecting the food, DelDOT with roads. We also know that regulations can be problematic, they can be inconsistent with each other; sometimes they just don’t work, and sometimes they don’t work the way they were intended to work. So this hearing is about a process to get any input that the public may have on any regulations in our Department. The one thing we always caution, you know, we will listen when anybody says regulations are killing us (inaudible) through red tape. But really this about specific regulations; what your experiences are…does it cost you time, does it cost you money, and should the regulations be there.  So the Executive Order basically requires that you do three things: 1) have public meetings like this, which we are doing in our Agency it ends for October 1st. Other State agencies will be having theirs through the fall. DelDot’s is coming up and DNREC’s is coming up, and we expect those two agencies to have a full house. So we’ve had one in each County and this is another outreach to have public comments. We also accept written comments through October 1st , and there is a comment submission form that Mark has at his place if you would like to take home and send it back. The other thing is this is really about regulations that are three years old or older; so one comment about the CAFO regulations which were passed just a year ago (inaudible). We will certainly listen and welcome your input, but it’s those older regulations that we are trying to get at. So we will evaluate the comments and in some cases regulations may change, and in other cases they may not be able to because of the federal situation or we are required by law to do certain things. And the third, in June the Governor’s office will submit a report to the general (inaudible), describing the changes that will be made statewide. So the microphones are on, and I will just open it up for any comments about any regulation relating to the Department of Agriculture, and more specifically, regulations relating to nutrient management. So, I open up the session to comments; and if you do want to make a comment, state your name and the town you are from and make your comment and we will accept it with interest and respect. Does anyone have any comments about the Department of Ag? Mr. Baker.”

David Baker: “Mr. Hearing Officer, David Baker, New Castle County, Middletown. I am bothered almost daily now by some inconsistency in the regulation; between noxious weeds and the inability, I guess, to have an impact on DelDOT right of ways. I see bull thistle and all kinds of weeds growing all over the place along and up and down Route 1, in space that’s not controlled by private land owners. And private land owners are required to control by mowing or spraying. I don’t know how it’s reported; I know there were times in prior years where I would call and alert somebody to Johnson grass or something. But it’s just a bad…how do you get on them to control weeds and…”

Secretary Kee: “Yeah, and your point is well made and that’s; congratulations, Dave, you are the first person that’s…”

David Baker: “Well it just came to me when you started talking, So I was thinking I saw a bunch of bull thistle that’s like five foot tall and going to seed and it’s blowing all over the county.”

Secretary Kee: “So, two things on that. 1) We will pass this on to the other agencies; so if there are other comments you know about; education or something; even though it’s not our agency, we will pass that on. In this case, we’ll pass that on to DelDOT, and also we have our noxious weed program and Todd Davis is the manager. I’ll share that.”

David Baker: “Well if there was a reporting system…right now, if there was someplace I could go and say that there’s this location that seems out of control…”

Secretary Kee: “You could call our Department and talk to Todd.”

David Baker: “Okay. I didn’t know that. But now it’s already gone to seed; it’s everywhere.”

Secretary Kee: “Any other comments about our regulations?”

Jim Elliott: “Jim Elliott, Sussex County, Town of Bridgeville. One of the things that concerns me about many State Agencies…and I’m not picking on anyone in particular…is they want to put rules and regulations in but they never tell you why they want to do this. You know, and I think it mystifies the public in many cases because they don’t know why these things are being applied; and they’d like to know.”

Secretary Kee: “Good comment. And basically you’re saying better explanation and more transparency and a reason for the regulations.”

Jim Elliott: “Yes.”

Secretary Kee: “Any others? We have some good colleagues here from DNREC. Anyone want to say anything about DNREC?”

(laughter)

Secretary Kee: “Any other comments on Department of Ag regulations?”

Secretary Kee: “Thank you for your time and thank you for your good discussion on the regulations. That’s it. Thank you.”
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